#### Iranian Studies, 2018 Vol. 51, No. 1, 97–126, https://doi.org/10.1080/00210862.2017.1350094

# Ashkan Rezvani-Naraghi

# Middle Class Urbanism: The Socio-Spatial Transformation of Tehran, 1921–41

Most of the available literature on Tehran between the two world wars deals with the morphological transformation of the city and the role of the Pahlavi state in accomplishing massive urban projects. In contrast, this article focuses on the reciprocal relationship between the sociality and spatiality of the city. It demonstrates how the consolidation of the discourse of modernity resulted in the development of social and political desires for the production of new forms of social life and spaces. The article argues that the formation of the modern middle class and its alignment with the Pahlavi state's reform projects contributed to a twofold process: first, the decline of the traditional forms of social life and spaces and, second, the production and prevalence of alternative forms. This process resulted in the establishment of social dichotomies with vast spatial manifestations and polarized the city both socially and spatially.

After the Constitutional Revolution, particularly in the period between the two world wars, Tehran underwent massive socio-spatial transformations. By the advent of World War II, the city was unrecognizable from what it had been in the early twentieth century. Tehran between the two world wars is a relatively understudied topic. Most of the available literature examines the spatial transformation of the city through a morphological framework. They mostly focus on the role of the Pahlavi state in performing massive urban projects and transforming the physicality of Tehran by constructing new streets and squares, both in the old and new cities. The municipality of Tehran widened the streets of the northern city from the 1870s expansion and built new squares at their cross-sections. In the southern city, it constructed new straight and wide streets by cutting through the old neighborhoods. Through these projects, the state superimposed a new spatial pattern on the old fabric. Moreover, by constructing buildings with uniform façades and extroverted architecture alongside the new streets and squares and incorporating pre-Islamic motifs in the façades of the

Research for this paper was supported by the Center for 21st Century Studies at the University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee (UWM), under the IGHERT Fellowship of the Consortium of Humanities Centers and Institutes (CHCI). I am also indebted to Jennifer Jordan, Amanda Seligman, Afshin Marashi, and Kari R. Smith for their helpful comments on an earlier draft of this paper.





Ashkan Rezvani-Naraghi holds a doctorate in Urban Studies from the University of Wisconsin, Milwaukee.

government buildings, the Pahlavi state provided a new physical appearance for the city. The state also wiped out a vast section of the Sangelaj neighborhood for the stock exchange building. This project was never finished and, years later, the municipality transformed the empty land into a public park, Pārk-e Shahr. Similarly, the destruction of many of the Qajar palaces inside and outside of the royal compound provided open space for new government buildings. In 1933, the municipality tore down the city ramparts without replacing them; the last barrier against Tehran's limitless expansion was wiped out. Finally, long avenues connected Tehran to the northern mountainous region. These streets provided the spatial structure for the expansion of Tehran towards the north.

In contrast to these morphological descriptions, this article presents an alternative story. By the analysis of the social transformation of Iranian urban society in the first half of the twentieth century, it studies the relationship between spatial and social changes in Tehran. It demonstrates that the consolidation of the discourse of modernity, manifested in the social demand for the pursuit of alternative forms of social life and state-sponsored socio-spatial reforms, played a crucial role in the transformation of the city. Although the urban projects of the Pahlavi state resulted in dramatic spatial changes in Tehran, this article rewrites the story of modern Tehran through the investigation of the reciprocal relationship between the sociality and spatiality of the city. <sup>4</sup>

As this article suggests, the transformation of Tehran, particularly in the 1920s and 1930s, was a twofold process. The first aspect of this process resulted in the dramatic decline of the traditional forms of social life and spaces in the city. The second aspect led to the development of alternative forms that were relatively new and did not have much precedent in Iranian cities. These two aspects were deeply interconnected and each had certain impacts on specific sections of Iranian urban society. Moreover, the Pahlavi state played a significant role in this socio-spatial transformation.

The investigation of Tehran in the interwar period demonstrates that, on the one hand, the pursuit of modernity by the state and society, particularly the modern middle class, resulted in the systematic transformation of traditional social spaces, such as coffeehouses, traditional kitchens, *zurkhānehs*, and *takiyyehs*. By imposing strict guidelines, *nezāmnāmehs*, the state regulated and altered the long-established socio-spatial configuration of these spaces. In their periodicals, the modern middle class portrayed these traditional forms of social life and spaces as filthy, unhealthy, and obsolete. On the other hand, the advocates of modernity pursued novel forms of social life modeled after European countries. The members of the modern middle class produced new social spaces mostly in the northern neighborhoods of Tehran, Hasanābād and Dowlat. These European-style spaces—cafés, restaurants, cinemas, theaters, hotels, and sport clubs—acted as social markers for the distinction of the advocates of modernity and their way of life from the rest of society and the traditional and religious lifestyles.

As this investigation suggests, a powerful social discourse generated a strong desire for new forms of social life with vast spatial manifestations. This discourse resulted in certain spatial and social dichotomies in Tehran. Modern and traditional, progressive and obsolete, European and Iranian, and secular and religious dichotomies produced their socio-spatial manifestations in the city.

This article continues with a brief introduction to the transformation of Iranian urban society and the formation of the modern middle class after the Constitutional Revolution, particularly during the two decades of Reza Shah's reign. This examination demonstrates that the formation and development of the modern middle class and its close ties with the Pahlavi state were decisive factors in the transformation of social life and spaces of Tehran. Afterwards, the paper examines the formation of alternative forms of social life and spaces in the city and the demise of the traditional ones. It studies the role of the state and the modern middle class in these socio-spatial transformations and demonstrates that the prevalence of cafés, restaurants, hotels, theaters, cinemas, and sport clubs took place alongside the decline of coffeehouses, traditional kitchens, *takiyyehs*, and *zurkhānehs*.

## The Transformation of Iranian Urban Society

Iranian urban society underwent a dramatic transformation in the post-Constitutional Revolution era. This transformation accelerated in the two decades of Reza Shah's power. The nineteenth-century Iranian urban society was largely communal and segmented.<sup>8</sup> The urban population consisted of many smaller communities. The members of each community had a shared social identity, such as ethnicity, city of origin, language, religion, sectarian affiliation, profession, and the like. As a result, instead of broad horizontal classes, "vertical bonds" structured urban society; in the "vertical divisions in society," the homogenous groups consisted of rich and poor people at the same time. The vertical communal bonds were stronger than horizontal social ties that might have transcended the differences between the communities and created classes based on common economic interests. 10

The spatial manifestations of this segmented urban society were semi-independent wards. The inhabitants of each ward had the same social identity. 11 Moreover, this communal identity was reflected in the traditional social spaces of Iranian cities. Each community had its own coffeehouses, takiyyehs, zurkhānehs, bathhouses, and mosques. These mostly masculine spaces were the centers of social gatherings for each community where people could follow their communal practices. People's communal identity constituted communal spaces, and in return, these spaces reproduced the communal identity of various communities of the city.

However, this old-established social structure underwent dramatic transformations in the first half of the twentieth century. Rapid urbanization and internal migration from rural areas to the cities increased the urban population.<sup>12</sup> Tehran's population in 1922, a year after Reza Shah's military coup, was around 210,000 people. 13 This number reached 310,000 in ten years without any change in the city boundaries. 14 By 1941, just before Reza Shah's abdication, the population of Tehran had passed 540,000 people, and the city had grown considerably.<sup>15</sup>

Fifteen years later, the first national census of November 1956 counted more than 1.5 million people in the city. 16

This rapid urban growth, accompanied by the political and social demands for reforms in pursuit of modernity, <sup>17</sup> disturbed the old social structures, led to the decline of the communal segmentation, and contributed to the development of new urban classes. After the Constitutional Revolution, two major classes developed in Iranian cities: the urban working class and the modern middle class. By the establishment of the Pahlavi state, the modern middle class, the focus of this paper, grew rapidly to become a decisive social force in the years to come. This class had a significant impact on the transformation of Tehran, its social life, and spaces.

In Iranian studies literature, there are different terms for this class, such as professional-bureaucratic intelligentsia, new middle class, intelligentsia, modern middle class, and *rowshanfekrān* or intellectuals. The examination of various definitions of the modern middle class suggests two possible approaches to delineate this class: through its socio-economic status and based on its social values. It is important to note that each of these markers has points of overlap and divergence with the traditional strata of society, and the clear demarcation between the modern middle class and the rest of urban society can be misleading.

The central bureaucracy of the Pahlavi state, its centralization policies, and the modern professional market contributed to the formation and development of the modern middle class as a socio-economic marker. During the interwar period, the state grew from a weak and small circle of courtiers to a capable central government with thousands of full-time personnel. Moreover, the military forces had thousands of personnel in their service. As a result, the state became the biggest employer in the country. The 1922 municipality census counted 6,369 government employees in Tehran, and in 1932 there were 12,105 employees in both military and nonmilitary sections. In 1932, the number of the employees plus their family members was 40,838, which suggests that government employment had a direct impact on more than 13 percent of the total population of the city. <sup>19</sup>

Besides the state, as Schayegh argues, the growing market for the modern professions, such as medicine, law, teaching, engineering, and architecture, played a great role in the development of the modern middle class. Al-e Ahmad uses this professional background to estimate the size of the modern middle class in 1956. Based on his detailed calculations using the 1956 national census, the modern middle class nationally consisted of 450,000 people in that year.

Moreover, the development of the national education system had a significant impact on the consolidation of this class. The new education system trained the manpower for the state's bureaucracy, industries, and commercial enterprises. Moreover, it was a crucial element in the nation-building project of the state. Although the basis of these reforms had been initiated by the establishment of a few modern primary schools in the late nineteenth century and, more importantly, the 1910 passage of the *Fundamental Law of Education* by the parliament, the main national reforms occurred after the 1921 coup and the establishment of the Pahlavi monarchy. <sup>23</sup>

The 1935 yearbook of the Ministry of Education provides a reliable source for illustrating this progress.<sup>24</sup> Between 1925 and 1935, the budget of the Ministry of Education increased 7.5 times, from 7.7 to 58 million riyāls, 25 and reached 84 million in 1940.<sup>26</sup> The number of the schools, both the old-fashioned schools (*maktabs*) and new schools, increased from 612 in 1922–23 to 5,339 in 1934–35.<sup>27</sup> During the same period, the number of students rose from 55,131 to 255,673;<sup>28</sup> by the time of Reza Shah's abdication from the power, their number had reached 366,095. Only 51,922 of the students were in *maktabs*.<sup>29</sup>

Women's education witnessed an impressive expansion during this era as well. The number of female graduates from the modern primary schools increased from three in 1912, compared to forty-four male graduates for the same year, to 2,253, compared to 6,631 males, in 1935.<sup>30</sup> The first group of forty girls graduated from the modern high schools in 1928, fourteen years after the first male graduates. This number reached 211 girls in 1935, compared to 537 boys.<sup>31</sup>

The state's bureaucracy, the new education system, and the modern professions were not continuations of their Qajar counterparts. They were detached from the politics of segmented society; they were centers for the amalgamation of people under the rubric of nationalism; they were employers beyond any communal identity. Although by the end of the Reza Shah era the size of the modern middle class was relatively small in comparison to the entire population, these changes signaled the beginning of the decline of the old social structures.<sup>32</sup>

Regarding the social values of the modern middle class, it differed from the traditional strata of society in two significant ways. First, the modern middle class distinguished itself from the rest of society by including women in the social scene. The state's social reforms had great effect on this process. The Pahlavi state commenced a top-down project to integrate women into public life. By increasing women's education and employment opportunities as well as introducing compulsory unveiling, the state attempted to redefine the image of modern Iranian women.<sup>33</sup> Although these steps were elementary, in the long term they had a crucial impact on Iranian urban society. The most significant shift was the transformation of the gendered quality of public spaces.<sup>34</sup> New definitions of women in society, beyond daughters, mothers, and sisters, became possible during the first Pahlavi era. Although Amin demonstrates that alongside this social transformation "the very meaning of male guardianship had been expanded" as well, by this time women could become students, teachers, co-workers, and classmates, and the modern middle class was at the center of this social change.<sup>35</sup>

Second, the modern middle class assimilated willingly into the culture of modernity through an active pursuit of modern reforms in the West. It is possible to trace this desire to long before the Constitutional Revolution, as early as the Fath 'Ali Shah (1797–1834) era. However, the Constitutional Revolution and the establishment of the Pahlavi state provided a new momentum for the pursuit of this desire and mobilized certain sections of Iranian society and the state. The modern middle class actively followed and promoted a new lifestyle, different from the traditional one. In the words of Bianca Devos, "[t]hese middle-class Iranians were not just passively modernized through state-enforced reforms, they themselves acted as pioneers promoting a progressive way of life, primarily by adopting a modern Western lifestyle."<sup>36</sup> Ahmad Ashraf suggests that this class turned away from Iranian and religious culture to enjoy "the fruits of modernization and Westernization."<sup>37</sup> Multiple motives behind the modern middle class' adoption of Western culture can be identified, such as their sense of the backwardness of the country, interest in improving Iranian society, and adoption of a western lifestyle as a marker of their social status.<sup>38</sup>

There was an alignment between the Pahlavi state's reform projects and the demand of particular sections of Iranian society, particularly the modern middle class, for modernization and progress. As a result, more than any other social group, the modern middle class constituted the state's growing bureaucracy; it played an active role in the modernization project of the state. Through an analysis of the newspaper articles of the era, Bianca Devos claims that: "[m]ost of the middle-class modernists widely supported the state's ambitious reform agenda. They believed a strong centralized state to be of utmost importance for it to succeed." The members of the modern middle class tied their own interests to the state's social reforms; they played a significant role in the substitution of secular nationalism for religious fanaticism. Without their support, the Pahlavi state could not implement many of its reforms.

These social transformations led to the formation of, in the words of Ahmad Ashraf, a "dual class structure" in Iranian cities. <sup>41</sup> On the one hand, there were the traditional sections of Iranian society with all their communal interactions and religious gatherings and, on the other hand, there was the alliance between the state and certain sections of urban society, particularly the modern middle class, based on the shared desire for the pursuit of modernity and reforms. In this era, a social gap developed between the two sections. Ashraf describes this gap in these words:

The rift between these two principal strata intensified in the process of modernization in the interwar period [ ... ] These developments have led to the formation of an increasing cultural alienation of the ruling elite and the new middle classes from the religious stratum and the masses of bazaaris, rural migrants, workers, peasants, and tribesmen. <sup>42</sup>

Under these conditions, the close bond between the state and the modern middle class resulted in the consolidation of this class and further transformation of the social life and spaces of Iranian cities, particularly Tehran.

Although these accounts portray a dichotomous social structure and the further examination of social spaces in Tehran demonstrates the spatial manifestation of this dichotomy, it is important to note that this dichotomization did not necessarily result in the complete separation of social groups. There were definitely many people in the so-called traditional sections of urban society who actively pursued alternative ways of life. Similarly, the alliance between the modern middle class and the state does not mean that there was no point of convergence. The dictatorial attitude of the

Pahlavi state generated discontent among various social groups, as well as within the modern middle class.43

The next section examines the social life and spaces of the modern middle class and the traditional strata of society in Tehran. The spatial rise of the modern middle class coincided with the decline of communal life and traditional social spaces. As this research demonstrates, the state's policies played a decisive role in the consolidation of the former and the demise of the latter.

## From Coffeehouses to Cafés

Coffeehouses and traditional kitchens 44 were the centers of communal life in nineteenth- and early twentieth-century Tehran. With their particular social norms and practices, they were the spatial manifestations of the communal identity of their users. Men of each community, guild, or neighborhood gathered in these spaces for socializing, listening to the tales of storytellers, and, as manifested during the Constitutional Revolution, for political activities. In the interwar period, by imposing strict guidelines, nezāmnāmehs, the state systematically regulated and transformed these spaces and their social interactions.

On 25 September 1928, the municipality of Tehran issued its first nezāmnāmeh for cafés and coffeehouses. It consisted of twenty-five rules organized into four sections: construction, opening, products, and the range of services. 45 The primary goal of this nezāmnāmeh and many other similar ones was the regulation of the safety and health aspects of various enterprises. For example, the cafés and coffeehouses nezām*nāmeh* obliged the owners to control the wastewater from their premises and install chimneys for fumes, forbade clay cups, regulated the use of hookahs, and many other similar measures. 46 However, a close reading of the nezāmnāmehs shows that they were the state's means for implementing subtle socio-spatial transformations to redefine the traditional social functions of these spaces.

The very first line of this *nezāmnāmeh* states that "cafés and coffeehouses are the same." By placing cafés and coffeehouses in the same category, the state was able to regulate them in the same way. Coffeehouses were lively centers of communal life with their well-established social interactions. In contrast, cafés mostly belonged to the modern middle class and were patterned after European cafés. The state's regulation thus resulted in the social transformation of the former and the growing prevalence of the latter. Article three of the first section of this nezāmnāmeh forbade coffeehouses from drawing pictures on their walls and ceilings; article five forbade them from building sitting platforms around their interior space; article six obliged them to separate the food, tea, and coffee preparation area from the serving space; article one of the second section obliged them to use tables and chairs instead of platforms; and article seven of the fourth section prohibited *nagqāli*, storytelling, and similar communal activities usual in traditional coffeehouses.

These regulations went far beyond a public health discourse. The spatial bureaucratization through this *nezāmnāmeh* did not merely address issues of hygiene. By targeting one of the most vibrant traditional social spaces, the state was able to upset the reciprocal relationship between social interactions and social spaces. Forbidding the drawings meant the storytellers were unable to use them to perform their acts, since drawings were an inseparable part of *naqqāli*. The rearrangement of the interior seating affected the communal atmosphere of coffeehouses. Instead of sitting on platforms around the interior space, watching the performance, and participating in the collective act taking place in the middle, now people had to sit at separate tables. Moreover, these laws directly forbade all the communal activities that took place in coffeehouses, particularly *naqqāli*. Finally, by separating the food preparation and serving areas, the laws disregarded the central role of the owner of the coffeehouse, the *qahvehkhānehchi*. As prominent figures in their neighborhoods and communities, the owners played a significant role in all the communal activities inside their enterprise and, at the same time, they could control the food preparation and serving processes. But these regulations forced them to move behind the walls of the kitchen, effectively detaching them from their communities.

The same socio-spatial regulations affected traditional kitchens. Similar to coffee-houses, the *nezāmnāmeh* for traditional kitchens primarily focused on various health and safety aspects.<sup>48</sup> However, amid these health and safety regulations, the state altered some socio-spatial aspects of traditional kitchens as well. The municipality's regulations obliged them to separate their food preparation area from their serving area, otherwise they would be shut down.<sup>49</sup> Similar to coffeehouses, platforms were forbidden, they were obliged to use tables and chairs; they had to separate the interior space from the street by installing windows, and they had to remove all the drawings on the ceilings and walls. The laws even forbade customers from eating with their hands, obliging them to use utensils.<sup>50</sup>

A painting from the early 1840s provides an image of traditional kitchens in the Tehran bazaar, as shown in Figure 1. This painting shows how the location of the platform in the front of the shop was like a meeting place for the owner of the kitchen and his customers. It helps to imagine how separating the kitchen and serving place, installing windows and doors for the shop, and using chairs and tables instead of platforms transformed the customary socio-spatial relations. While the health and safety aspects of these regulations are indisputable, it is important to note how subtle architectural transformations had profound social impacts. The resulting stores did not belong to traditional Iranian society; they were alien spaces in the old city. Through these spatial transformations, the Pahlavi state managed to upset the spatial arrangements that could enhance communal interactions between the members of the traditional strata of society. The state attempted to construct a socio-spatial image that matched its desired norms for a modern and progressive society.

The systematic transformation of coffeehouses and traditional kitchens is half of the story. In contrast to the fate of these spaces, the Reza Shah era witnessed the proliferation of European-style cafés, restaurants, and hotels in Tehran. Alongside the development of the modern middle class, these spaces increased and spread mostly in the northern neighborhoods of the city. Cafés, restaurants, and hotels became



Figure 1. A Traditional Kitchen in Tehran Bazaar.

Source: Eugène Flandin, "Tourneur de Caliouns; Cuisine de Bazar," General Research Division, the New York Public Library, New York Public Library Digital Collections, under http://digitalcollections.nypl.org/items/510d47e2-9066a3d9-e040-e00a18064a99 (accessed January 4, 2016).

the gathering places of the people who wished to practice an alternative lifestyle, which was modern, mixed-sex, nontraditional, and European. Articles in the Etteläät newspaper, as the main vehicle for reflecting the social views of the modern middle class, clearly demonstrate how this class equated progress and the modernization of society with the proliferation of European-style social spaces. In this view, a modern city and society had to have cafés, restaurants, and hotels: "hotels are one of the principles of civilization and one of the requirements and necessities of every city."51° Another article from 25 October 1931 asks whether people have changed as the result of the state's modernization. The article encourages people to go to theaters, cinemas, cafés, and concerts to become modern:

People who are trying to change, not only have changed their appearances but also have changed their identity and adopted the modern principles of social life from a few years ago; they are eager to learn [about the modern world]. Now that they have to go to theaters, cinemas, cafés, and concerts, they want to know which moral principles they should adopt and which [flaws] they should abandon.<sup>52</sup>

The modern middle class advocated new forms of social life and social spaces as venues for the modernization and westernization of society. Participation in the social life of these spaces was understood as the mechanism by which the culture of modernity could be assimilated.

It is no surprise that most of the names of these enterprises were non-Iranian, mostly European, such as the Grand, <sup>53</sup> Paris, <sup>54</sup> Victoria, <sup>55</sup> Renaissance, <sup>56</sup> Luxe, <sup>57</sup> Imperial, <sup>58</sup> and Continental <sup>59</sup> hotels. Similarly there were Continental, <sup>60</sup> Voka, <sup>61</sup> Imperial, <sup>62</sup> Mikado, <sup>63</sup> Modern, <sup>64</sup> Lausanne, <sup>65</sup> Luna Park, <sup>66</sup> Lotto, <sup>67</sup> and Bristol cafés or café-restaurants. Some of the cafés went as far as advertising in Persian and

French at the same time, as seen in Figures 2 and 3, and in their advertisements they highlighted their western features:

Important Announcement. Imperial Hotel and Restaurant in Lālehzār Street next to Didehbān Māyāk Cinema inaugurated on Monday night, 3 Azar 1309 [25 November 1930], based on the best European style. For the reception of respectable gentlemen, there are various options such as soirée, evening tea, American bar, lunch, and dinner. The orchestra for the evening tea plays from four to six pm and for the soirée from eight pm to two hours after midnight. 69

The advertisements in the *Ettelāāt* newspaper show that new forms of social life developed around these spaces, such as garden parties, masquerades, public parties for the New Year, dances, concerts, theater, film screenings, and the like.<sup>70</sup> These forms of social life were relatively new in Iranian cities. The desire for alternative forms of social life, mostly pursued by the modern middle class, produced spaces that were in stark contrast to the traditional strata's social spaces. The contrast between these spaces is traceable in the literature of both sections of society. On the one hand, the traditional strata used particular terms to humiliate those who practiced the modern way of life and people with a European appearance, such as fokoli, mostafrang, gerti, and farangimaāb. 71 On the other hand, the modern middle class ridiculed the traditional forms of social life and spaces in their periodicals. For example, the Etteläät newspaper wrote about the unhealthy conditions in traditional coffeehouses and claimed that the customers of these places were either low-income workers or opium addicts.<sup>72</sup> In a series of comic articles in the *Tehran-e Mosavvar* magazine, the author depicted a countryman, dehāti, 73 who came to Tehran and was impressed by its progress. No longer able to recognize the city, he talked about its various marvels. On one occasion, the poor countryman entered a modern café and described it in these words:

Wow! What is this place?! It is not a coffeehouse! Definitely, it is not a coffeehouse! If it is a coffeehouse, why there is no painting of Rostam, Sohrāb, and Giv on the walls!?<sup>74</sup> If it is a coffeehouse, why does it not have a storyteller? [ ... ] If it is a

Figure 2a and b. Advertisements of Cafés in the Etteläat Newspaper.



Sources: Etteläät Newspaper, 24 Khordäd 1310 [15 June 1931]; 7 Shahrivar 1310 [30 August 1931].



Figure 3. The distribution of modern social spaces in Tehran in 1949.

Source: Shahrbani-ye Kol-e Keshvar. Rāhnamā-ye shahr-e Tehran [Tehran city guide]. Tehran: Dā'ereh-ye Joghrāfiyā-ye Setād-e Artesh, 1328 [1949].

Notes: After the reviewers' suggestion for a more accurate mapping of the enterprises in this figure, I went through a time-consuming process of identifying the exact location of all ninety-seven marks on the map. My initial list of these places—Rāhnamā-ye shahr-e Tehran—does not record their exact address and, on many occasions, it just mentions the main streets where they were located. I utilized various sources for this mapping. I used Google Map to identify if these enterprises still exist. Another interesting and more accurate source is the Iranian version of Google Map for Tehran, Naqsheb-ye Tehran accessible at http://map.tehran.ir/. In comparison to Google Map, this map registers more local enterprises and, more importantly, it has the street view of Tehran's streets and alleyways. This street view was a great help in identifying the current location of many enterprises, particularly the old cinemas. Parviz Davā'i's Bazgasht-e Yekkeh Savār provided me with a great description of the cinemas in Tehran and helped me to map them more accurately. In addition, I studied many different weblogs and websites to cross-check my findings in various sources to determine their validity or accuracy. Finally, I visited many places in person to identify whether these enterprises still exist. After all, I could not identify the exact location of thirty enterprises. I marked these ones with a white dot on the map. Davā'i, Bazgasht-e Yekkeh Savār, 63–88.

coffeehouse, what are these chairs and table?! If it is a coffeehouse, why does it have a gramophone?! [...] Maybe it is the house of *farangis*! O my God! I seek refuge in You. I am about to go crazy.<sup>75</sup>

The modern social spaces of Tehran were mostly located in the new northern neighborhoods of the city. The 1932 census of Tehran counted fifty-five cafés in the city, forty-three of which were in the two northern neighborhoods, Hasanābād and Dowlat. A 1914 travel guide to Tehran mentions only three hotels in the city, Hotel de Paris, Hotel de France, and Hotel de l'Europe, all on the northern street of 'Alā' al-Dowleh, later Ferdowsi Street. In 1932, there were fifty-four hotels and inns, thirty-three of which were in Hasanābād and Dowlat, and sixteen in the Udlājān neighborhood. Finally, the census counted thirty-three restaurants, nineteen of them in the northern neighborhoods. There were no cafés and hotels in the two main southern neighborhoods of Mohammadiyyeh and Bazaar, and there were only two restaurants in the latter. Figure 3 shows the distribution of hotels and inns in the city based on the 1949 guidebook for Tehran. Once again, the two neighborhoods of Dowlat and Hasanābād accommodate the majority of these enterprises. The south and north, old and new, traditional and modern, and Iranian and European dichotomies had formed distinct spatial dimensions in the city.

## From Takiyyehs and Religious Performances to Cinemas and Theaters

The second half of Reza Shah's reign witnessed the restriction of many religious public performances. The prohibition of Muharram mourning rituals, particularly *ta* ziyyeh performances and mourning processions, was one of the manifestations of the state's clampdown on religion. There was a transitional period from the formation of the Pahlavi state to the banning of the religious rituals. The announcements in the *Ettelaʿat* newspaper prove that the municipality of Tehran sponsored Muharram rituals up to 1933.<sup>78</sup> After 1933, there is no sign of the state-sponsored Muharram ceremonies. As a result, Shahidi's and Floor's estimates that 1932 or 1933 were the possible years of the official ban on Muharram rituals is likely to be correct.<sup>79</sup>

There are several possible reasons for this prohibition. Peter J. Chelkowski believes that the incompatibility of these rituals with the state's modernization programs and the fear of the transformation of the rituals into political demonstrations were the main reasons for the ban. Aghaie sees the ban as the state's method of eliminating possible political opponents. Beiza'i and again Aghaie argue that the state's ban on the ceremonies was in order to create a more civilized image of Iranian society in the international arena, since some of these ceremonies could be judged as violent and backward by foreigners.

The articles in *Etteläät* provide clues regarding the hostility of the advocates of modern reforms towards the religious rituals. The authors of these articles, mostly the members of the modern middle class, depict mourning ceremonies as dark rituals against public virtue, <sup>83</sup> contrary to public health, and an element of the humi-

liation of Iranians in the eyes of Europeans.<sup>84</sup> Muharram rituals were not the only religious ceremonies that were prohibited under Reza Shah's rule. The gorban camel sacrifice suffered a similar fate; in 1935, the state abolished the ceremony. Two articles in Etteläät announcing the ban provide valuable insight into its public framing. On the one hand, the articles mention that the camel sacrifice ceremony was against the real essence of Islam, and that it was a shame for all Muslims. On the other hand, the articles connect the ceremony to the dark ages of Iran, claiming that it was not compatible with a modern and progressive nation.<sup>85</sup> Moreover, the articles in Etteläät introduce the month of Ramadan as the month of "silence, boredom, lethargy, and inaction."86

Whatever the reasons behind the restrictions on religious ceremonies, these bans had profound spatial impacts. By abolishing or altering social life, traditional social spaces began to disintegrate and disappear in the cities. Tehran's takiyyehs, as the lively centers of the old neighborhoods, disappeared one by one in the years following. In 1946, the state demolished the gigantic circular takiyyeh Dowlat in the royal compound to provide an open space for the bazaar branch of the National Bank.<sup>87</sup> In losing their communal spaces, the traditional forms of social life lost their reproductive capacity.88

However, the disintegration of the old forms of communal life and spaces was not the only process. Similar to the case of coffeehouses and cafés, a parallel social process generated new forms based on the sociality and spatiality of western countries. As such, cinemas and theaters offered an alternative to the abolished religious performances. Beginning in the constitutional era, the intelligentsia had already begun to popularize cinema and theater when the Pahlavi state consolidated. The constitutional era helped to transfer theatrical performances from the small circle of Qajar courtiers to the broader public.<sup>89</sup>

However, this process accelerated during the Reza Shah period. The growth of the modern middle class and the social demands for alternative forms of collective life were decisive factors in the proliferation of cinemas and theaters. Gradually the number of these spaces increased in Tehran. In 1925, there was only one cinema in the entire city. The number reached seven in 1929, 90 fifteen in 1933, 91 and thirtysix—twenty-eight cinemas and eight theaters—in 1949.<sup>92</sup>

Moreover, the cinemas became more affordable for all the sections of society. An article in the Etteläät newspaper on 19 August 1929 criticized the prices of the tickets and complained that the poor and ordinary people could not afford the tickets. In 1932, the municipality began to set the ticket prices for each cinema separately.<sup>93</sup> With the increase in the number of cinemas, the municipality graded them into three levels and issued a separate cinema nezāmnāmeh. The cinema nezām*nāmeh* set the maximum price of the tickets for each grade. 94

Through these measures, cinemas and theaters became an inseparable part of people's social life, particularly for the modern middle class. Hamid Naficy demonstrates how the rise of the modern middle class contributed to the popularization of the cinema. In this process, advertisement was a key factor; "newspaper ads, flyers, posters, billboards, and sometimes spectacles involving ballyhoo, barkers, musicians, and planes" helped to create a culture of social life around cinemas and theaters in Iranian cities, as can be seen in Figure 4.95 By the second half of Reza Shah's reign, articles in *Ettelāʿat* depict crowded cinemas, long lines in the streets, and the popularity of cinemas and theaters.96 The document that most accurately confirms this popularity is the municipality's census of the annual ticket sales in 1931–329 and 1932–33.98 Based on this census, in 1931–32, 136,074 theater tickets and 1,032,973 cinema tickets were sold in Tehran. The next year, the sale of theater tickets reached 217,732 and cinema tickets decreased to 927,986. These figures show that on average, in 1931–32, each person in the city went to the cinema or theater five times, and in 1932–33, the number was still high, at four times.99 These figures indicate that, by the early 1930s, a lively social life had formed around cinemas and theaters in Tehran. Five cinema and theater attendances per capita in a year show that the desire for alternative forms of social life was not limited to the modern middle class, and various sections of urban society enjoyed the social life of cinemas and theaters.

Another significant transformation was the presence of women in the cinemas and theaters. At first, the cinema and theater halls were men-only spaces with occasional women-only showing times. Figure 5 shows an advertisement in *Ettelāāt* newspaper for a women-only concert, announcing: "Concert for women! On Saturday, there will be a glorious concert for women by a skillful British artist and some other famous artists in the Iranian Youth Club." Naficy mentions that Alinaqi Vaziri, a reformist musician, opened the first women's cinema in April 1928. 101 After the destruction of this cinema in a fire, the modern middle class reformists pursued the establishment of mixed-gender cinemas. One of the early articles that asked for women's presence in cinemas and theaters appeared on 2 January 1929 in *Ettelāāt*. 102 Soon women were allowed into the saloons. Similar to the *takiyyehs*, men and women were separated on two different sides. However, beginning in March 1936, men and women could sit together. 103

The decline of *takiyyehs* and other instances of religious life and the proliferation of cinemas and theaters were the outcomes of the same social discourse that resulted in the transformation of coffeehouses and the prevalence of cafés. There was a commonality between cinemas, theaters, cafés, restaurants, and hotels. They were the products of the social demands of urban society, particularly the modern middle class, for alternative forms of social life and state-sponsored reform aimed at the modernization and westernization of society. At the same time, these spaces were the (re)producers of the same forms of sociality. The articles in *Etteläāt* show how the modern middle class regarded cinemas and theaters as instruments for social reform. They regarded the cinema as a "necessity of life," an source for "enhancement of morality," and a means of "enlightenment." Cinemas and theaters were the bridges connecting the modern middle class to the modern European world.

The distribution of cinemas and theaters in the city follows the same pattern as the cafés, restaurants, and hotels. They were mostly concentrated in the northern city, away from the old neighborhoods. Notably, Lālehzār Street became the cultural

Figure 4. A Movie Advertisement in Etteläat newspaper. The bottom text of the advertisement reads: "The Scarlet Dove has flown from America and will nest in Māyāk cinema in the near future."



Source: Etteläät Newspaper, 15 Dey 1308 [5 January 1930].

Figure 5. An Advertisement for a Women-only Concert.

Source: Etteläät Newspaper, 20 Ordibehesht 1306 [11 May 1927].

center accommodating most of the city's cinemas and theaters. In 1949, five out of eight theaters and nine out of twenty-eight cinemas in Tehran were located on Lālehzār Street. The rest of the theaters and cinemas in the city were mostly grouped in the same neighborhood, such as on Shāh Street. Figure 3 above provides a map of the distribution of these enterprises based on a 1949 guidebook of Tehran. As the map demonstrates, there is a concentration of cinemas and theaters on Lālehzār and Shāh Streets.

#### From Zurkhānehs to Sport Clubs

The traditional gymnasiums of Iranian cities faced a similar fate to coffeehouses, kitchens, *takiyyehs*, and the other venues of traditional social life. The decline of *zur-khānehs* had already started after the Constitutional Revolution when royal patronage ceased to support them. However, a major blow to the wellbeing of these institutions occurred during Reza Shah's reign. By the establishment and consolidation of the Pahlavi state, the ban on religious ceremonies, the founding of the municipalities and police forces in the cities, and the eradication of semi-independent neighborhoods and their administration, the *zurkhāneh* communities lost their primary connections to the broader urban society. They lost their role as the protectors of their neighborhoods after the establishment of police forces. By the ban on Muharram ceremonies, the social strata most closely associated with the institution of the *zurkhāneh* lost one of their main communal activities. Finally, coffeehouses as their main gathering places outside gymnasiums underwent fundamental sociospatial transformations.

In the interwar period, the negative framing of *zurkhāneh*s by the advocates of social reforms accelerated their decline. An example from *Ettelāʿat* newspaper on 18 October 1928 perfectly summarizes this framing. The article mentions three main drawbacks of *zurkhāneh*s that made them inefficient for the modern way of life. First, although *zurkhāneh* sports strengthen some muscles, they do not contribute to enhancing the general condition of the body. Second, *zurkhāneh* exercises are not based on modern scientific design and can cause deformation of certain body parts. Finally, *zurkhāneh*s do not have proper ventilation, and exercising in their

unhealthy air can cause harm. 107 Chehabi mentions four main themes that the modern middle class used to stigmatize zurkhānehs, mostly in their periodicals: the moral corruption of their members, zurkhānehs as centers for criminals, their exercises being incompatible with the modern way of life, and unhealthy air. 108 Moreover, Cyrus Schayegh recognizes a class discourse in this stigmatization:

The modern middle class thought that the corruption of 'old' sport in the unhygienic zūrkhānahs had been caused by human factors. After all, these institutions were frequented mostly by the urban lower classes and by some members of the traditional urban middle class, ignorant of modern science and hostile to disciplined sport and human interaction.<sup>10</sup>

As a result, the same social discourse that resulted in the decline of coffeehouses, traditional kitchens, and religious performances in Iranian cities was at work against the zurkhānehs. Establishing spatial stigmas was one of the reformists' methods to distinguish their lifestyle from traditional forms of social life.

In contrast to the general decline of *zurkhāneh*s and their stigmatization, a second process was at work to popularize modern European sports in society, particularly amongst the modern middle class. Schayegh's study shows how the modern middle class adopted modern sports as a socio-cultural marker to distinguish itself from the traditional strata of society. This incentive "propelled sport into the field of state policy and made it a part of the government's attempt to create a healthy and productive nation." Through this process, the modern middle class tied modern sport to a discourse that exemplified it as a means of producing healthy and fit individuals, of enhancing the mental and moral condition of people and society, and as an instrument for the nation-building project of the state. 111

The first step by the Pahlavi state to promote modern European sports was the passage of the Law for Compulsory Daily Physical Education in the New Public Schools, Qanun-e Varzesh-e Ejbāri dar Madāres-e Jadideh. 112 The resulting curriculum for physical education in schools completely ignored "zurkhaneh-type exercises"113 and adopted a Swedish calisthenics system for boys' and girls' physical education. 114 In 1934, the Office of Physical Education was opened in the Ministry of Education to arrange soccer teams in the schools and hold interschool competitions.<sup>115</sup> Later that year "a number of Iranian statesmen and educators founded the National Association for Physical Education," and an American, Thomas R. Gibson, was invited to establish and organize sport clubs and events in the country. 116 A year later, the Etteläät newspaper translated and published Gibson's speech at Alborz College of Tehran, in which he enumerated his first year's achievements: establishing forty-seven sport clubs in the country, increasing the annual sport budget from 10,000 to 25,000 tumāns, establishing mandatory hours of physical education for primary schools and high schools—one hour per day and two hours per week, respectively—arranging a specific curriculum for children, educating special teachers for physical education hours in schools, and expanding physical education among girls and women.117

The popularity of modern sports, particularly soccer, grew gradually but constantly throughout the First and Second Pahlavi eras. Chehabi's study of the popularization of soccer shows how state policies and social demand transformed it from an unknown phenomenon into the most popular sport in the country in just a few decades. The newspapers of the modern middle class had a great role in the popularization of modern sports. After the establishment of the National Association for Physical Education, the *Ettelāāt* newspaper frequently devoted several columns to reporting various sporting events in the country. Sports news often made its way to the front page of the newspaper, as seen in Figure 6. 119

The spatial distribution of modern sport fields and *zurkhānehs* in Tehran follows the same pattern as other modern and traditional spaces. In 1932, there were eighteen *zurkhānehs* in Tehran. Only three of them were located in the new northern neighborhoods of the city, and none of them were in the Dowlat neighborhood. Eleven *zurkhānehs* were located in the Bazaar and Udlājān neighborhoods, the main neighborhoods of the old city. In contrast, in 1949 there were nineteen sports clubs, seven swimming pools, and seven sports fields in Tehran, mostly in the northern neighborhoods of the city or far north in Shemirānāt. Figure 3 above shows the location of sport clubs, fields, and swimming pools in Tehran based on a 1949 guidebook of the city. As the map demonstrates, similar to other modern social spaces, they were mostly concentrated in the northern neighborhoods of Dowlat and Hasanābād, particularly on Ferdowsi Street.

Figure 6, (left to right). News of sports events on the first page of *Etteläat* newspaper.



Source: Etteläät Newspaper, 11 Khordād 1315 [1 June 1936]; Etteläät Newspaper, 29 Khordād 1315 [19 June 1936]; Etteläät Newspaper, 31 Khordād 1315 [21 June 1936].

A twofold process transformed Tehran—its sociality and spatiality—after the Constitutional Revolution. This process resulted in the decline of the traditional forms of social life and spaces; in contrast, it consolidated the discourse of modernity spatially and produced alternative forms of social life and spaces in the city. This process had passionate social and political supporters.

The advocates of modern reform, particularly the modern middle class, initially supported Reza Shah's dictatorship since they saw him as the only way towards peace and the modernization of the country. <sup>122</sup> In return, this class found the opportunity to produce its desired social image; they filled the positions in the new administrative apparatus of the state and played a significant role in its modernization projects. <sup>123</sup>

These reforms had significant spatial manifestations. As detailed above, the Pahlavi state regulated coffeehouses and traditional kitchens in favor of new European-style cafés, restaurants, and hotels. The state's ban on religious ceremonies was accompanied by a proliferation of cinemas and theaters in Iranian cities. Modern sports clubs and fields overshadowed *zurkhāneh*s and their social practices.

These changes represent the spatial manifestations of the social discourse that had been incubated in Iranian society for decades and reached its apex during Reza Shah's reign. In this discourse, the West, particularly western Europe and the United States, became a model for the advocates of reform, particularly the modern middle class. This social discourse helped them to distinguish themselves from the rest of society and defined their position as the designated social and cultural heirs of Iran's future. They constructed an image of the West and reproduced their city after that desired image. In their view, cinemas, theaters, modern sport clubs, hotels, cafés, restaurants, and other western social spaces and practices were the remedy for the obsolete, backward, and traditional sections of society. Social reforms equated to watching plays, going to cinemas, attending garden parties and masquerades, spending time in cafés, and playing soccer. These practices and their related spaces were means to reform traditional Iranian society. In their periodicals, the modern middle class observed its right to continuously educate the other sections of society on how to behave like a modern person and how to act in the new social spaces of the city.

This social discourse produced dichotomies between the advocates of modernity and the rest of society. The former defined its way of life by terms such as modern, progressive, European, secular, healthy, scientific, and happy; and it portrayed the traditional lifestyle as backward, obsolete, religious, unhealthy, unhappy, and ignorant. These dichotomies went far beyond social groups and ways of life. They were reproduced in Tehran and provided new definitions for its sociality and spatiality. The two types of social spaces and the two poles of Tehran, north and south, were redefined through the same discourse, as can be seen in Figure 3 above. The unhygienic, traditional, religious, ignorant south with its *takiyyehs*, coffeehouses, and *zurkhānehs* stood in contrast to the modern, western, clean, and enlightened north with its cafés, cinemas, theaters, sport fields, and the like.

The history of modern Tehran and its socio-spatial configuration is deeply entangled with the period between the Constitutional Revolution and the advent of World War II. As the cases detailed in this paper suggest, the state was not the sole agent in the spatial transformation of the city. The conventional morphological studies of Tehran overlook the impact of changing social relations on the spatial configuration of the city. The new social discourse and the resulting relationship between the old and new sociality and spatiality of the city had a dramatic impact on Tehran. These socio-spatial dichotomies transformed the city and defined its future trajectories.

Finally, the case of Tehran can be regarded as a model for the investigation of the same process in other big cities around the country and in the Middle East. During the past century, Tehran, as the biggest and the most populated city in Iran, has always produced models for social and spatial interventions in other Iranian cities. It was like a laboratory, with the results of its experimentations being promoted throughout the country. For example, the construction of long and wide streets in Tehran provided a blueprint for the same spatial interventions in other major Iranian cities, such as Esfahan, Yazd, Hamadan, and Tabriz. These cities witnessed the destruction of their old neighborhoods through the imposition of new spatial structures. Similarly, further research is needed to shed light on the impact of social transformations on the spatiality of other major urban centers in Iran during the Pahlavi era.

#### Notes

- The presence of three panels in the Eleventh Biennial Iranian studies Conference in Vienna titled Tehran 1943 I, II, and III shows the importance of the interwar period for analyzing the city in the 1940s onward.
- For more information on architecture in the Reza Shah period see Grigor, "The King's White Walls"; Grigor, Building Iran; Marefat, "The Protagonists Who Shaped Modern Tehran," 102–25.
- 3. For more information on the transformation of Tehran in the interwar period see Ehlers, "Cities iv"; Ehlers and Floor, "Urban Change in Iran"; Habibi, *Az Shār tā Shahr*, 159–85; Habibi, "Réza Chah et le Développement de Téhéran"; Karimiyān, *Tehran dar Gozashteh va Hāl*, 285–324; Madanipour, *Tehran*, 36–40; Katouzian, "Tehran, Capital City," 36–8. For the fate of the building in the royal compound see Zokā', *Tārikhcheh-ye Sākhtemān-hā-ye Arg-e Saltanati*.
- 4. The theoretical framework of this article engages with the spatial turn in social sciences and humanities. The spatial turn was a response to the fixed and neutral conception of space and mere morphological analysis of cities. This view stresses that social processes and spatial forms are deeply interrelated; they are mutually constructed and neither is a priori. This theoretical framework provides an alternative to the morphological analysis of the cities. For the sake of its length, this article does not directly engage with the social theories of space and avoids theoretical discussions. However, the spatial turn is fairly well-established in many realms of social analysis. For more discussions on the topic see Lefebvre, *The Production of Space*; Lefebvre, *Writings on Cities*; Harvey, *The Condition of Postmodernity*; Harvey, "Space as a Keyword"; Massey, *For Space*; Soja, *Thirdspace*; Soja, *Postmodern Geographies*.
- 5. Nezāmnāmehs are a less studied aspect of the Pahlavi state. During the two decades of Reza Shah's reign, the municipality of Tehran issued several nezāmnāmehs to regulate various aspects of public life and improve the sanitary condition of the city. These nezāmnāmehs were designed separately for different stores, particularly food product stores, and were aimed to regulate all aspects of their work. Nezāmnāmehs were effective instruments to expand the presence and influence of the

central state into various aspects of social life. For the regulation of fruit sellers, confectioners, grocers, kaleh pazis (lamb head kitchens), kabābis (kebab kitchens) see Majaleh-ye Baladiyyeh [Baladiyyeh magazine] 1, no. 5 (Dhu al-Qa'da 3, 1339 [July 9, 1921]): 9-10. For the regulation of salmānis (hair salons) see Majaleh-ye Baladiyyeh [Baladiyyeh magazine] 1, no. 8 (Dhu al-Qa'da 24, 1339 [July 30, 1921]): 16. For the regulations of bathhouses see Majaleh-ye Baladiyyeh [Baladiyyeh magazine] 9, no. 3 (Ābān, 1309 [November, 1930]): 91-3. For regulation of public garages see Majaleh-ye Baladiyyeh [Baladiyyeh magazine] 11, no. 6 (Farvardin, 1314 [March, 1935]): 184. For the regulation of all traditional kitchens see E'lān az Taraf-e Baladiyyeh-ye Tehran [Announcement from Municipality of Tehran], Ettelāāt, Mehr 26, 1307 [October 18, 1928]. For the regulation of bakeries see E'lān az Taraf-e Baladiyyeh-ye Tehran [Announcement from Municipality of Tehran], Ettelāāt, Ābān 8, 1307 [October 30, 1928]. For the regulations of bakeries and butchers stores see E'lān az Taraf-e Baladiyyeh-ye Tehran [Announcement from Municipality of Tehran], Etteläät, Mordad 23, 1309 [August 15, 1930]. For the regulation of cafés and coffeehouses see Tarz-e Banā-ye Kafeh [Guideline for building a café], Etteläät, Mehr 3, 1307 [September 25, 1928].

- 6. The next sections of this article examine the framing of traditional and modern forms of social life and spaces in the modern middle class periodicals. The periodicals that I used for this investigations are the Etteläät newspaper, Tehran Mosavvar magazine, and Majaleh-ye Baladiyyeh.
- 7. This paper studies the decline of coffeehouses, traditional kitchens, zurkhānehs, and takiyyehs and the prevalence of cafés, restaurants, cinemas, theaters, hotels, and sport clubs. However, this twofold process was not limited to these spaces. There were other similar cases that this paper does not examine. For example, Afshin Marashi demonstrates the transformation of print culture and bookstores in Tehran in the first half of the twentieth century. In Marashi's words: "While in the 19th century the print economy was confined to the craft and artisanal world of the Tehran bazaareconomy, from the 1920s and 1930s it entered into new domains and evolved in ways that reflected the broader social and cultural changes taking place in Tehran. These changes were associated with elements of an emerging mass culture, including population growth, educational reform, increased literacy rates, new modes of transportation and mobility, consumerism, and the expansion of the urban form of the city". Marashi, "Print Culture and its Publics", 103. Another interesting case in this regard is Tehran's bathhouses. In this era, the bathhouses lost their internal socio-spatial structures. The municipality's nezāmnāmeh on bathhouses encouraged all the traditional bathhouses to abandon their old system of pools of water and divide their internal space into separate cabins and install showers. As a result, all the social practices that were formed around the stages of bathing were affected. Moreover, with the construction of houses with bathrooms, traditional bathhouses lost their monopoly as the sole spaces for taking a bath. For the bathhouse nezāmnāmeh see Majaleh-ye Baladiyyeh [Baladiyyeh magazine] 9, no. 3 (Ābān, 1309 [November, 1930]): 91–3.
- 8. As Abrahamian's and Keddie's studies show, it is not possible to divide nineteenth-century Iranian urban society into broad classes based on shared economic interests. Particularly in the first half of the century, the communal ties and people's social affiliations were stronger than their shared economic interests and prevented the formation of class consciousness. This fact does not mean that it is not possible to divide society based on people's economic positions. For example, Ervand Abrahamian and Ahmad Ashraf suggest specific classification for Iranian society. However, these classifications are the scholars' objective impositions of class structures on the Iranian population of the nineteenth century, rather than subjective class consciousness at the time. Abrahamian, Iran between Two Revolutions, 33-6; Ashraf, "The Roots of Emerging Dual Class," 7; Keddie, "Class Structure and Political Power", 305.
- 9. For more information on Iranian urban society in the nineteenth century see Lambton, Islamic Society in Persia; Abrahamian, Iran between Two Revolutions; Keddie, Qajar Iran and the Rise of Reza Khan; Keddie, "Class Structure and Political Power"; Hambly, "The Traditional Iranian
- 10. Abrahamian, Iran between Two Revolutions, 36; Keddie, "Class Structure and Political," 305. Shirin Mahdavi uses the term "status groups" instead of vertical classes: Mahdavi, "Everyday Life in Late Qajar", 356.

- 11. Hambly, "The Traditional Iranian City", 566.
- 12. For a comparison between the population of the cities in 1930 and 1941 see Ehlers and Floor, "Urban Change in Iran", 262.
- 13. Baladiyyeh Tehran, Sarshomāri-ye Nofus-e Shahr-e Tehran, 16.
- 14. Ibid., 39.
- 15. Ehlers and Floor, "Urban Change in Iran", 262.
- 16. Ministry of Interior, National and Province Statistics of the First Census of Iran, 473.
- 17. Most of the reforms and changes of Reza Shah period can be traced back to the Constitutional Revolution era. The examination of these reforms is beyond the scope of this paper. For more information see Marashi, *Nationalizing Iran*; Chehabi, "Staging the Emperor's New Clothes"; Tavakoli-Taraghi, "Historiography and Crafting Iranian National Identity"; Hambly, "The Pahlavī Autocracy"; Banani, *The Modernization of Iran*; Cronin, *Soldiers, Shahs and Subalterns in Iran*; Issawi, *The Economic History of Iran*, 374–9; Maclachlan, "Economic Development", 608–12; Cronin, *Tribal Politics in Iran*; Cronin, *The Making of Modern Iran*.
- 18. For more information on the origins of this class and its definitions see Bill, *The Politics of Iran*, 56; Adibi, *Tabaqeh-ye Motevaset-e Jadid dar Iran*, 94–6; Ashraf and Banuazizi, "Class System vi"; Abrahamian, *Iran between Two Revolutions*, 145; Devos, "Engineering a Modern Society?"; Banani, *The Modernization of Iran*, 29–30; Āl-e Ahmad, *Dar Khedmat va Khiyānat-e Rowshanfekrān*, 81–7; Schayegh, *Who is Knowledgeable is Strong*, 1–10. For more information on the working class and its size see Boroujerdi, "Triumphs and Travails of Authoritarian Modernization", 155; Ashraf and Banuazizi, "Class System vi"; Abrahamian, *Iran between Two Revolutions*, 147.
- 19. Baladiyyih Tehran, *Sarshomāri-ye Nofus-e Shahr-e Tehran*, 23 and 126. Using the Baladiyyih documents, Ashraf and Banuazizi count 24,000 government employees in Tehran, which is double the data I extracted. This is likely due to the usage of a misleading table on page 132 of the document. The table on this page contains the numbers of government employees divided into three different categories based on their employment status. Each category is further divided into six or eight subcategories based on gender and group age. However, the table provides the total number of men and women employees in different groups in each employment status category in the middle of table. If someone adds the number in this table to calculate the number of government employees, he will come up with a total that is double the real number. Ashraf and Banuazizi, "Class System vi"; Baladiyyih Tehran, *Sarshomāri-ye Nofus-e Shahr-e Tehran*, 132.
- 20. Schayegh, Who is Knowledgeable is Strong, 5.
- 21. Āl-e Ahmad, Dar Khedmat va Khiyanāt-e Rowshanfekrān, 121-6.
- 22. Marashi, Nationalizing Iran, 86-109
- 23. Āl-e Dāwūd, "Education ix. Primary Schools".
- 24. Vezārat-e Maʿāref Oqāf va Sanayeʿ-ye Mostazrafeh, *Sālnāmeh va Ehsāʾiyyeh*. This yearbook is accessible in National Library and Archives of Iran.
- 25. Vezārat-e Ma'āref Oqāf va Sanaye'-ye Mostazrafeh, Sālnāmeh va Ehsā'iyyeh, 2: 87.
- 26. Matthee, "Transforming Dangerous Nomads", 146.
- 27. Vezārat-e Ma'āref Ogāf va Sanaye'-ye Mostazrafeh, Sālnāmeh va Ehsā'iyyeh, 2: 81.
- 28. Ibid.: 82.
- 29. Menashri, *Education and the Making of Modern Iran*, 102. For a detailed example of how the transformation of education system was reflected in the daily routines of an educational institution: Gheissari, "The American College of Tehran, 1929–32".
- 30. Vezārat-e Ma'āref Oqāf va Sanaye'-ye Mostazrafeh, Sālnāmeh va Ehsā'iyyeh, 2: 84.
- 31. Ibid.: 85. For the numbers of boy and girl students in different years between 1922 and 1942 see Menashri, *Education and the Making of Modern Iran*, 110. Also see Matthee, "Transforming Dangerous Nomads", 133–4.
- 32. Ashraf and Banuazizi, "Class System vi"; Baladiyyeh Tehran, Sarshomāri-ye Nofus-e Shahr-e Tehran, 23 and 126; Āl-e Ahmad, Dar Khedmat va Khiyānat-e Rowshanfekrān, 121–6. Abrahamian, Iran between Two Revolutions, 136–7; Marashi, Nationalizing Iran, 86–109; Matthee, "Transforming

- Dangerous Nomads"; Menashri, Education and the Making of Modern Iran, 87-154; Catanzaro, "Policy or Puzzle?"; Banani, The Modernization of Iran, 85–111; Al-e Dāwūd, "Education ix".
- 33. Bamdad, From Darkness into Light, 91-104; Sedghi, Women and Politics in Iran, 67-76; Paidar, Women and the Political Process, 103-17; Amin, The Making of the Modern Iranian Woman, 48.
- 34. Starting from the constitutional era, attempts by women to expand the public sphere and spaces found a new momentum. For more information see Afary, The Iranian Constitutional Revolution, 177-208; Bayat, "Women and Revolution in Iran"; Najmabad, "Zanhā-yi Millat"; Najmabadi, "Is Our Name Remembered?".
- 35. Amin, The Making of the Modern Iranian Woman, 188.
- 36. Devos, "Engineering a Modern Society?", 270.
- 37. Ashraf, "The Roots of Emerging Dual Class", 24.
- 38. Devos and Werner, "Introduction", 5.
- 39. Devos, "Engineering a Modern Society?", 272.
- 40. Banani, The Modernization of Iran, 24; Ashraf and Banuazizi, "Class System vi".
- 41. Ashraf, "The Roots of Emerging Dual Class".
- 42. Ashraf, "The Roots of Emerging Dual Class" 25. For more information on the gap between the modern middle class and the traditional strata see Schayegh, Who is Knowledgeable is Strong.
- 43. The best example in this regard is the establishment of the communist organization that later became the Tudeh party. In 1937, a group of fifty-three young men was arrested in connection to this organization. The examination of the popular discontent against the Pahlavi state is beyond the scope of this article. For more information in this regard and the story of the establishment of the Tudeh party see Kiyānuri, Khāterāt-e Nur al-Din Kiyānuri, 50-4; Abrahamian, Iran between Two Revolutions, 152-62; Khāmeh'i, Panjāh Nafar va Seh Nafar; 'Alavi, Panjāh va Seh Nafar; Cronin, Soldiers, Shahs and Subalterns in Iran; Dowlatābādi, Hayāt-e Yahyā, 4: 345-60; Bahār, Tārikh-e Mokhtasar-e Abzāb-e Siyāsi-ye Iran, 2: 40-64; Algar, "Religious Forces in Twentieth Century Iran", 743.
- 44. Kabābis, tabākhis, halimpazis, and dizipazis.
- 45. For the complete text of this *nezāmnāmeh* see Tarz-e Banā-ye Kafeh [Guideline for building a café], Etteläät, Mehr 3, 1307 [September 25, 1928].
- 46. Ibid.
- 47. As one of the anonymous reviewers of this article correctly suggested, the ban of naggāli in the coffeehouses of Tehran and possibly other big cities does not mean that the practice suddenly disappeared in the entire country. Unfortunately, I could not find any data about the strictness of the implementation of these regulations in Tehran. Regarding other policies of the state during this era, it is probable that the state followed its regulations strictly. However, *naqqāli* did not disappear and in many small towns and villages, it continued to live on for many years.
- 48. E'lān az Taraf-e Baladiyyeh-ye Tehran [Announcement from Municipality of Tehran], Ettelāāt, Mehr 7, 1307 [September 29, 1928]; E'lan az Taraf-e Baladiyyeh-ye Tehran [Announcement from Municipality of Tehran], Etteläät, Mehr 26, 1307 [October 18, 1928].
- 49. E'lān az Taraf-e Baladiyyeh-ye Tehran [Announcement from Municipality of Tehran], Ettelāāt, Mehr 7, 1307 [September 29, 1928].
- 50. E'lān az Taraf-e Baladiyyeh-ye Tehran [Announcement from Municipality of Tehran], Ettelāāt, Mehr 26, 1307 [October 18, 1928].
- 51. Mehmänkhäneh [Hotel], Etteläät, Shahrivar 24, 1307 [September 15, 1928].
- 52. Mardom Hamān Mardomand yā 'avaz Shodehand'? [Are people the same or have they changed?], Etteläät, Aban 2, 1310 [October 25, 1931]
- 53. Etteläät, Äbän 17, 1305 [December 9, 1926].
- 54. Etteläät, Khordad 10, 1306 [June 1, 1927].
- 55. Etteläät, Ordibehesht 17, 1308 [May 7, 1929].
- 56. Etteläät, Khordad 13, 1308 [June 3, 1929].
- 57. Etteläät, Mehr 28, 1308 [October 20, 1929].
- 58. Etteläät, Äzar 7, 1310 [November 29, 1931].

- 59. Etteläät, Shahrivar 23, 1311 [September 14, 1932].
- 60. Etteläät, Äban 5, 1308 [October 27, 1929].
- 61. Etteläät, Tir 5, 1309 [June 27, 1930].
- 62. Etteläät, Äzar 1, 1309 [November 23, 1930].
- 63. Etteläät, Mehr 12, 1310 [October 5, 1931].
- 64. Etteläät, Äzar 4, 1310 [November 26, 1931].
- 65. Etteläät, Äzar 6, 1310 [November 28, 1931].
- 66. Etteläät, Ordibehesht 12, 1311 [May 2, 1932].
- 67. Etteläät, Mordad 31, 1311 [August 22, 1932].
- 68. Etteläät, Shahrivar 5, 1311 [August 27, 1932].
- 69. Ettelā'-e Mohem [Important announcement], Ettelā'āt, Āzar 1, 1309 [November 23, 1930].
- 70. For a few examples, see Namāyesh-e 'āli-ye Hozn va Neshāt [A perfect play of grief and happiness], Etteläät, Äban 17, 1305 [December 9, 1926]; Balmaskeh-ye ba Shokuh [Glorious masquerade], Etteläät, Dey 9, 1306 [December 31, 1927]; Konsert-e Ma'rufi [Ma'rufi concert], Etteläät, Behman 16, 1306 [February 6, 1928]; Namāyesh-e Elāheh-ye Jashn-e Gol-hā [The play of the goddess of the flowers' festivity], Etteläät, Behman 24, 1306 [February 14, 1928]; Klub-e Sheydan Shid [Sheydan Shid Club], Etteläät, Behman 26, 1306 [February 16, 1928]; Beh Eftekhār-e Elghā-e Kāpitolāsiyon [In honor of the abolition of the capitulations], Ettelāāt, Khordād 1, 1307 [May 22, 1928]; Klub-e Keyvān [Keyvān Club], Ettelāāt, Khordād 6, 1307 [May 27, 1928]; Konser-e Orupăi [European concert], Ettelăat, Bahman 4, 1307 [January 24, 1929]; Tajdid-e Opret-e 'āli-ye Huri [Repetition of the grand opera of Huri], Ettelāāt, Farvardin 29, 1308 [April 20, 1929]; Shabneshini [Soiree], Ettelāāt, Ordibehesht 17, 1308 [May 7, 1929]; Kāfeh Musical va Maghāzeh-ye Qanādi (Vokā) [Musical café and confectionery (Vokā)] Ettelāāt, Shahrivar 10, 1309 [September 2, 1930]. Similarly, Hamid Naficy mentions that some modern cafés and hotels and even traditional coffeehouses in Tehran began sessions of film exhibition in this era. Naficy, A Social History of Iranian Cinema, 1:128-9.
- 71. Äl-e Ahmad, Dar Khedmat va Khiyānat-e Rowshanfekrān, 43–4; Naficy, A Social History of Iranian Cinema, 1:277-9.
- 72. 3- Ejtemäät [3- Social gatherings], Etteläät, Dey 12, 1307 [January 2, 1929].
- 73. This word is sometimes used as derogatory term to humiliate people who do not know much about the city.
- 74. The heroes of epic stories of Shahnameh whose paintings were in coffeehouses so the storytellers were able to use them to tell their stories.
- 75. Tehran Mosavvar, no. 2 (Azar 23, 1308 [December 14, 1929]): 15. Various issues of this magazine are available at the University of Tehran, Central Library, Department of Periodicals.
- 76. Baedeker, Russia with Teheran, 501.
- 77. Baladiyyeh Tehran, Sarshomāri-ye Nofus-e Shahr-e Tehran, 30 and 33.
- 78. Dar Takiyyeh Dowlat [In Takiyyeh Dowlat], Etteläät, Khordad 10, 1310 [June 1, 1931]; Tazakor az Taraf-e Baladiyyeh-ye Tehran [Notification from Municipality of Tehran], Etteläät, Ordibehesht 22, 1311 [May 12, 1932]; Ejrā-ye Marāsem-e Sugvāri [Performing the mourning ceremonies], Etteläät, Ordibehesht 6, 1312 [April 26, 1933].
- 79. Shahidi and Bulookbāshi, Pazhuheshi dar Taʻziyyeh va Taʻziyyehkhāni; Floor, The History of Theater in Iran, 197–8.
- 80. Chelkowski, "Dasta".
- 81. Aghaie, The Martyrs of Karbala, 51.
- 82. Beiza'i, Namāyesh dar Iran, 150; Aghaie, The Martyrs of Karbala, 52.
- 83. Majales-e Sugvāri [Mourning ceremonies], Ettelāāt, Tir 4, 1314 [June 26, 1935]
- 84. 'azādāri [Mourning], Ettelāʿāt, Khordād 10, 1310 [June 1, 1931].
- 85. Shotor-e Qorbāni [The sacrificed camel], Etteläät, Esfand 21, 1313 [March 12, 1935]; 'eyd-e Qorbān [Qorbān holiday], Etteläät, Esfand 23, 1313 [March 14, 1935]. For the history of the camel sacrifice see Rahimi, "The Rebound Theater State".
- 86. Māh-e Ramezān [Ramadan month], Etteläät, Bahman 1, 1309 [January 21, 1931].

- 87. Zokā', Tārikhcheh-ye Sākhtemān-hā-ye Arg-e Saltanati, 310.
- 88. It is important to note that the traditional and religious sections of Iranian society challenged the state clampdown on religion on several occasions, and this period witnessed various instances of protest and bast in holy shrines and mosques around the country. However, the Pahlavi state violently suppressed these instances and did not allow them to transform into large-scale protests. One of the best examples in this regard is the army's massacre of the protesters in 1935 at the Imam Reza Shrine in Mashhad. However, a full examination of these episodes of contention is beyond the scope of this article. For the accounts of the Mashhad incident see Cronin, Soldiers, Shahs and Subalterns in Iran, 32-4; Algar, "Religious Forces in Twentieth Century Iran", 743; Abrahamian, Iran between Two Revolutions, 152.
- 89. For the history of theater during the constitutional era see Floor, The History of Theater in Iran, 222-39; Naficy, A Social History of Iranian Cinema, 1: 27-139; Malekpour, Adabiyāt-e Namāyeshi
- 90. Sinemā [Cinema], Ettelāāt, Murdād 27, 1308 [August 19, 1929].
- 91. Baladiyyeh Tehran, Sarshomāri-ye Nofus-e Shahr-e Tehran, 33. This number seems to represent all the places that were used for public showing of movies in the city and not necessarily the saloons specifically built as cinemas. In the interwar era, hotels and even cafés were often used to play movies for the public. Another document counts seven cinemas and four theaters in 1936. The latter seems to count just the cinema and theaters and ignores other places. Vezārat-e Ma'āref Oqāf va Sanāye'-ye Mostazrafeh, Sālnāmeh va Ehsā'iyyeh, 148.
- 92. Shahrbāni-ye Kol-e Keshvar, Rāhnamā-ye Shahr-e Tehran, 75-6. I came across this city guide in University of Tehran Central Library, Department of Documents and Theses.
- 93. E'lān az Taraf-e Baladiyyeh-ye Tehran [Announcement from Municipality of Tehran], Ettelāāt, Esfand 12, 1310 [March 3, 1932].
- 94. Nezāmnāmeh-ye Sinemā-hā [Cinema's regulations] Ettelāāt, Dey 8, 1314 [December 30, 1935]; Majaleh-ye Baladiyyeh [Baladiyyeh magazine] 11, no. 8 & 9 (Bahman, 1314 [February, 1936]): 293-303.
- 95. Naficy, A Social History of Iranian Cinema, 1: 203-8.
- 96. For some examples see Te'ātr va Sinemā [Theater and cinema], Ettelāāt, Āzar 26, 1307 [December 17, 1928]; Ilāhih, Etteläät, Bahman 8, 1308 [January 28, 1930]; Te'ātr-e Leyli va Majnun [Leyli va Majnun Theater], Etteläät, Āzar 15, 1309 [December 7, 1930]; Te'ātr va Sinemā dar Iran [Theater and cinema in Iran], Etteläät, Āzar 17, 1309 [December 9, 1930]; Te'ātr va Sinemā [Theater and cinema], Etteläät, Dey 21, 1309 [January 11, 1931].
- 97. 1310 HJ.
- 98. 1311 HJ.
- 99. Majaleh-ye Baladiyyeh [Baladiyyeh magazine] 10, no. 11 & 12 (Farvardin, 1313 [March, 1934]): after page 576.
- 100. Etteläät, Ordibehesht 20, 1306 [May 11, 1927].
- 101. Naficy, A Social History of Iranian Cinema, 1: 263-4.
- 102. 3- Ejtemāāt [3- Social gatherings], Ettelāāt, Dey 12, 1307 [January 2, 1929].
- 103. Gaffary, "Les Lieux de Spectacle a Tehran", 151. For more information on women's presence in cinemas see Naficy, A Social History of Iranian Cinema, 1: 263-70.
- 104. Sinemā [Cinema], Ettelāāt, Mordād 27, 1308 [August 19, 1929]; Ettelāāt, Ābān 6, 1308 [October 28, 1929]; Tehran Mosavvar no. 3-4 (Dey 21, 1308 [January 11, 1930]): 12-13; Te'ātr -e Leyli va Majnun [Leyli va Majnun Theater], Etteläät, Āzar 15, 1309 [December 7, 1930]; Te'ātr va Sinemā dar Iran [Theater and cinema in Iran], Etteläät, Āzar 17, 1309 [December 9, 1930]; Te'ātr va Sinemā [Theater and cinema], Ettelāʿāt, Dev 21, 1309 [January 11, 1931].
- 105. Shahrbāni-ye Kol-e Keshvar, Rāhnamā-ye Shahr-e Tehran, 74-6. For a valuable description of Lālehzār Streets and its cinemas in this era see Naficy, A Social History of Iranian Cinema, 1: 130 - 2.
- 106. For the decline of the zurkhānehs after the Constitutional Revolution, particularly during the Reza Shah period see Chehabi, "Zur-Kāna"; Ridgeon, "The Zūrkhāna between Tradition and Change".

Towards the end of the first Pahlavi era and during the second Pahlavi, the traditional sport, *varzesh-e bāstāni*, had a relative revival because of the connection of this sport to the nationalist discourse and "the nationwide millenary celebration of Ferdowsi's birth in the summer of 1934": Chehabi, "Zur-Kāna".

- 107. Eslāhāt-e Ejtemā'i [Social reforms], Ettelā'āt, Mehr 26, 1307 [October 18, 1928].
- 108. Chehabi, "Zur-Kāna".
- 109. Schayegh, "Sport, Health, and the Iranian Middle Class", 367.
- 110. Ibid. 344.
- 111. Ibid. 347-69.
- 112. Islamic Parliament Research Center, "Qānun-e Varzesh-e Ejbāri dar Madāres-e Jadideh".
- 113. Chehabi, "Zur-Kāna".
- 114. Chehabi, "The Politics of Football in Iran," 236. For the history of introduction of the modern physical education in Iran see Chehabi, "Mir Mehdi Varzandeh." Also, for a picture of physical education hours at the American College of Tehran see Gheissari, "The American College of Tehran, 1929–32", 697.
- 115. For some examples see the pictures of the soccer team and other sport teams of the American College of Tehran see Gheissari, "The American College of Tehran, 1929–32," 702, 707, and 708.
- 116. Chehabi, "The Politics of Football in Iran", 239.
- 117. Tarbiyat-e Badani dar Iran [Physical education in Iran], Etteläät, Āzar 11, 1314 [December 3, 1935].
- 118. Chehabi, "The Politics of Football in Iran".
- 119. For some early examples from the newspaper see the first page of these days: Etteläät, Khordād 11, 29, and 31, 1315 [June 1, 19, & 21, 1936]. For some articles on Iran's modern sports movement in the Etteläät newspaper see Mosābeqeh-ye Futbāl [Soccer match], Etteläät, Farvardin 20, 1312 [April 9, 1933]; Nehzat-e Varzesh dar Iran [Sport movement in Iran], Etteläät, Esfand 21, 1312 [March 12, 1934]; Dar Meydan-e Varzesh: Eftetāh-e Mosābeqeh-hā-ye Varzeshi [In the sport field: inauguration of sport matches], Etteläät, Dey 15, 1313 [January 5, 1935]; Varzesh [Sport], Etteläät, Bahman 30, 1313 [February 19, 1935]; Etteläät, Dey 15, 1313 [January 5, 1935]; Jonbesh va Nehzat-e Varzesh dar Iran [Sport movement in Iran], Etteläät, Mordād 12, 1314 [August 4, 1935]; Mosābeqeh-hā-ye Varzeshi [Sport matches], Etteläät, Āzar 4, 1314 [November 26, 1935]; Tarbiyat-e Badani dar Iran [Physical education in Iran], Etteläät, Khordād 3, 1315 [May 24, 1936].
- 120. Baladiyyeh Tehran, Sarshomāri-ye Nofus-e Shahr-e Tehran, 33.
- 121. Shahrbāni-ye Kol-e Keshvar, Rāhnamā-ye Shahr-e Tehran, 34-6.
- 122. Banani, *The Modernization of Iran*, 24; Abrahamian, *Iran between Two Revolutions*, 120 and 152–4; Katouzian, "Reza Shah's Political Legitimacy", 22.
- 123. Devos, "Engineering a Modern Society?", 270.

## Bibliography

Abrahamian, Ervand. *Iran between Two Revolutions*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1983. Adibi, Hoseyn. *Tabaqeh-ye Motevaset-e Jadid dar Iran* [The new middle class in Iran]. Tehran: Enteshārāt-e Jame'eh, 1358/1979.

Afary, Janet. *The Iranian Constitutional Revolution, 1906–1911*. New York: Columbia University Press, 1996.

Aghaie, Kamran Scot. The Martyrs of Karbala: Shi'i Symbols and Rituals in Modern Iran. Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2004.

'Alavi, Bozorg. Panjāh va Seh Nafar [The fifty-three]. Tehran: Enteshārāt-e Javidān, 1357/1978.

Āl-e Ahmad, Jalāl. *Dar Khedmat va Khiyānat-e Rowshanfekrān* [On service and betrayal of intelligentsia]. 2 vols. Tehran: Enteshārāt -e Khārazmi, 1357/1978.

- Āl-e Dāwūd, Sayyed 'Alī. "Education ix. Primary Schools." In Encyclopedia Iranica (December 15, 1997). http://www.iranicaonline.org/articles/education-ix-primary-schools.
- Algar, Hamid. "Religious Forces in Twentieth Century Iran." In The Cambridge History of Iran: From Nadir Shah to the Islamic Republic. Vol. 7, edited by Peter Avery, Gavin Hambly, and Charles Melville, 732-764. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007.
- Amin, Camron Michael. The Making of the Modern Iranian Woman: Gender, State Policy, and Popular Culture, 1865-1946. Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2002.
- Ashraf, Ahmad. "The Roots of Emerging Dual Class Structure in Nineteenth-Century Iran." Iranian Studies 14, no. 1-2 (Winter-Spring 1981): 5-27.
- Ashraf, Ahmad, and Ali Banuazizi. "Class System vi. Classes in the Pahlavi Period." In Encyclopedia Iranica (December 15, 1992). http://www.iranicaonline.org/articles/class-system-vi.
- Baedeker, Karl. Russia with Teheran, Port Arthur, and Peking: Handbook for Travellers. Leipzig: Karl Baedeker Publisher, 1914.
- Bahār, Malak al-Shoʻarā'. Tarikh-e Mokhtasar-e Ahzāb-e Siyāsi-ye Iran Engerāz-e Qājāriyyeh [The brief history of the political parties of Iran: the demise of the Qajar court]. 2 vols. Tehran: Ketāb-hā-ye Jibi, 1357/1978.
- Baladiyyeh Tehran. Sarshomāri-ye Nofus-e Shahr-e Tehran: Dar Sanavāt-e 1262 va 1270 va 1301 va 1311 [The survey of Tehran's population in the years 1262 and 1270 and 1301 and 1311]. Tehran: Matba'eh-ye Majles, 1312/1933.
- Bamdad, Badr ol-Moluk. From Darkness into Light: Women's Emancipation in Iran. Translated by F. R. C. Bagley. Hicksville, NY: Exposition Press, 1977.
- Banani, Amin. The Modernization of Iran 1921-1941. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 1961. Bayat, Mongol. "Women and Revolution in Iran, 1905-1911." In Women in the Muslim World, edited by Lois Beck and Nikki Keddie, 295-308. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1978.
- Beiza'i, Bahram. Namāyesh dar Iran [A study on Iranian theater]. 3rd ed. Tehran: Roshangarān va Motāle'āt-e Zanān, 1380/2001.
- Bill, James Alban. The Politics of Iran: Groups, Classes, and Modernization. Columbus, OH: Charles E. Merril, 1972.
- Boroujerdi, Mehrzad. "Triumphs and Travails of Authoritarian Modernization in Iran." In The Making of Modern Iran: State and Society under Riza Shah, 1921-1941, edited by Stephanie Cronin, 152-161. London: Routledge Curzon, 2003.
- Catanzaro, Christl. "Policy or Puzzle? The Foundation of the University of Tehran between Ideal Conception and Pragmatic Realization." In Culture and Cultural Politics under Reza Shah: The Pahlavi State, New Bourgeoisie and the Creation of a Modern Society in Iran, edited by Bianca Devos and Christoph Werner, 37-54. Abingdon: Routledge, 2014.
- Chehabi, Houchang E. "Mir Mehdi Varzandeh and the Introduction of Modern Physical Education in Iran." In Culture and Cultural Politics under Reza Shah: The Pahlavi State, New Bourgeoisie and the Creation of a Modern Society in Iran, edited by Bianca Devos and Christoph Werner, 55-72. Abingdon: Routledge, 2014.
- Chehabi, Houchang E. "The Politics of Football in Iran." Soccer and Society 7, no. 2-3 (April-July 2006): 233-261.
- Chehabi, Houchang E. "Staging the Emperor's New Clothes: Dress Codes and Nation-Building under Reza Shah." Iranian Studies 26, no. 3-4 (Summer-Autumn 1993): 209-229.
- Chehabi, Houchang E. "Zur-Kāna." In Encyclopedia Iranica (August 15, 2006). http://www. iranicaonline.org/articles/zur-kana.
- Chelkowski, Peter J. "Dasta." In Encyclopedia Iranica (December 15, 1994). http://www.iranicaonline. org/articles/dasta.
- Cronin, Stephanie, ed. The Making of Modern Iran: State and Society under Reza Shah, 1921-1941. London: Routledge Curzon, 2003.
- Cronin, Stephanie. Soldiers, Shahs and Subalterns in Iran Opposition, Protest and Revolt, 1921-1941. Basingstoke, Hampshire: Palgrave Macmillan, 2010.

- Cronin, Stephanie. Tribal Politics in Iran: Rural Conflict and the New State, 1921–1941. London: Routledge, 2007.
- Dava'i, Parviz. Bazgasht-e Yekkeh Savār [The return of the solo-rider]. Tehran: Rowzanehkār, 1380/2001.
- Devos, Bianca. "Engineering a Modern Society? Adoptions of New Technologies in Early Pahlavi Iran." In *Culture and Cultural Politics under Reza Shah: The Pahlavi State, New Bourgeoisie and the Creation of a Modern Society in Iran*, edited by Bianca Devos and Christoph Werner, 266–287. Abingdon: Routledge, 2014.
- Devos, Bianca and Christoph Werner. "Introduction." In *Culture and Cultural Politics under Reza Shah:*The Pahlavi State, New Bourgeoisie and the Creation of a Modern Society in Iran, edited by Bianca Devos and Christoph Werner, 1–15. Abingdon: Routledge, 2014.
- Dowlatābādi, Yahyā. Hayāt-e Yahyā [Yahyā's life]. 4 vols. Tehran: Enteshārāt-e 'Atār, 1361/1982.
- Ehlers, Eckart. "Cities iv. Modern Urbanization and Modernization in Persia." In *Encyclopedia Iranica* (December 15, 1991), http://www.iranicaonline.org/articles/cities-iv.
- Ehlers, Eckart, and Willem Floor. "Urban Change in Iran, 1920–1941." *Iranian Studies* 26, no. 3–4 (Summer–Autumn 1993): 251–275.
- Floor, Willem. The History of Theater in Iran. Washington, DC: Mage Publishers, 2005.
- Gaffary, Farrokh. "Les Lieux de Spectacle a Tehran." In *Téhéran Capitale Bicentenaire*, edited by C. Adle and B. Hourcade, 141–152. Paris: Institute Français de Recherche en Iran: 1992.
- Gheissari, Ali. "The American College of Tehran, 1929–32: A Memorial Album." *Iranian Studies* 44, no. 5 (Sept. 2011): 671–714.
- Grigor, Talinn. Building Iran: Modernism, Architecture, and National Heritage under the Pahlavi Monarchs. New York: Periscope Publishing, 2009.
- Grigor, Talinn. "The King's White Walls: Modernism and Bourgeois Architecture." In *Culture and Cultural Politics under Reza Shah: The Pahlavi State, New Bourgeoisie and the Creation of a Modern Society in Iran*, edited by Bianca Devos and Christoph Werner, 95–118. Abingdon: Routledge, 2014.
- Habibi, Mohsen. Az Shār tā Shahr: Tahlili Tārikhi az Mafhum-e Shahr va Simā-ye Kālbodi-yi Ān [From the SHĀR to the city: historical analysis of the concept of the city and its morphology]. Tehran: University of Tehran Press, 1384/2005.
- Habibi, Mohsen. "Réza Chah et le développement de Téhéran (1925–1941)" [Reza Shah and the development of Tehran (1925–1941)]. In Téhéran Capitale Bicentenaire, edited by C, Adle and B. Hourcade, 199–206. Paris: Institute Français de Recherche en Iran, 1992.
- Hambly, Gavin R. G. "The Pahlavī Autocracy: Rižā Shāh." In *The Cambridge History of Iran: From Nadir Shah to the Islamic Republic.* Vol. 7, edited by Peter Avery, Gavin Hambly, and Charles Melville, 213–243. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007.
- Hambly, Gavin R. G. "The Traditional Iranian City in the Qajar Period." In *The Cambridge History of Iran: From Nadir Shah to the Islamic Republic.* Vol. 7, edited by Peter Avery, Gavin Hambly, and Charles Melville, 542–589. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007.
- Harvey, David. The Condition of Postmodernity: An Enquiry into the Origins of Cultural Change. Oxford: Blackwell, 1992.
- Harvey, David. "Space as a Keyword." In *David Harvey: A Critical Reader*, edited by Noel Castree and Derek Gregory, 270–293. Malden, MA: Blackwell, 2006.
- Islamic Parliament Research Center. "Qanun-e Varzesh-e Ejbāri dar Madāres-e Jadideh" [The Law for Compulsory Daily Physical Education in New Public Schools]. Accessed January 8, 2016. http://rc.majlis.ir/fa/law/show/91337.
- Issawi, Charles, ed. The Economic History of Iran 1800–1914. Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago Press. 1971.
- Karimiyān, Hoseyn. *Tehran dar Gozashteh va Hāl* [Tehran in the past and present]. Tehran: Enteshārāt-e Dāneshgāh-e Melli, 2535/1976.
- Katouzian, Homa. "Riza Shah's Political Legitimacy and Social Base, 1921–1941." In *The Making of Modern Iran: State and Society under Riza Shah*, 1921–1941, edited by Stephanie Cronin, 15–37. London: Routledge Curzon, 2003.

- Katouzian, Shahab. "Tehran, Capital City: 1786–1997. The Re-invention of a Metropolis." *Journal of the Islamic Environmental Design Research Centre* 1 (1985): 34–45.
- Keddie, Nikki R. "Class Structure and Political Power in Iran since 1796." *Iranian Studies* 11, no. 1–4 (1978): 305–330.
- Keddie, Nikki R. *Qajar Iran and the Rise of Reza Khan 1796–1925.* Costa Mesa, CA: Mazda Publishers, 1999.
- Khāmeh'i, Anvar. Panjāh Nafar va Seh Nafar. Forsat-e Bozorg-e az Dast Rafteh. Az Enshe'āb tā Kudetā (1326 ta 1334) [Fifty persons and three persons. The big missed opportunity. From the split to the coup (1947 until 1955)]. Vol. 3 of Khāterāt-e Siyāsi [The political memories]. Tehran: Nashr-e Goftār, 1372/1993.
- Kiyānuri, Nur al-Din. Khāterāt-e Nur al-Din Kiyānuri [The memories of Nur al-Din Kiyānuri]. Tehran: Enteshārāt-e Ettelāāt, 1371/1993.
- Lambton, Ann K. S. Islamic Society in Persia. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1954.
- Lefebvre, Henri. *The Production of Space*. Translated by Donald Nicholson-Smith. Malden, MA: Blackwell, 1991.
- Lefebvre, Henri. Writings on Cities. Translated by Eleonore Kofman and Elizabeth Lebas. Malden, MA: Blackwell, 1996.
- Maclachlan, K. S. "Economic Development, 1921–1979." In The Cambridge History of Iran: From Nadir Shah to the Islamic Republic. Vol. 7, edited by Peter Avery, Gavin Hambly, and Charles Melville, 608– 638. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007.
- Madanipour, Ali. Tehran: The Making of a Metropolis. Chichester: John Wiley, 1998.
- Mahdavi, Shireen. "Everyday Life in Late Qajar Iran." *Iranian Studies* 45, no. 3 (May 2012): 355–370. Malekpour, Jamshid. *Adabiyāt-e Namāyeshi dar Iran* [Drama in Iran]. Vol. 2. Tehran: Enteshārāt-e Tus, 1385/2006.
- Marashi, Afshin. Nationalizing Iran: Culture, Power, and the State, 1870–1940. Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2008.
- Marashi, Afshin. "Print Culture and Its Publics: A Social History of Bookstores in Tehran, 1900–1950." International Journal of Middle East Studies 47, no. 1 (2015): 89–108.
- Marefat, Mina. "The Protagonists Who Shaped Modern Tehran." In *Téhéran Capitale Bicentenaire*, edited by C. Adle and B. Hourcade, 95–125. Paris: Institute Français de Recherche en Iran: 1992.
- Massey, Doreen. For Space. Los Angeles, CA: Sage Publication, 2005.
- Matthee, Rudi. "Transforming Dangerous Nomads into Useful Artisans, Technicians, Agriculturalists: Education in the Reza Shah Period." In *The Making of Modern Iran: State and Society under Riza Shah, 1921–1941*, edited by Stephanie Cronin, 128–151. London: Routledge Curzon, 2003.
- Menashri, David. Education and the Making of Modern Iran. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1992.Ministry of Interior. National and Province Statistics of the First Census of Iran: November 1956. Vol. 1.August 1961.
- Naficy, Hamid. A Social History of Iranian Cinema: The Artisanal Era, 1897–1941. Vol. 1. Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2011.
- Najmabadi, Afsaneh. "Is Our Name Remembered?": Writing the History of Iranian Constitutionalism as if Women and Gender Mattered." *Iranian Studies* 29, no. 1–2 (Winter–Spring 1996): 85–109.
- Najmabadi, Afsaneh. "Zanhā-yi Millat: Women or Wives of the Nation?" *Iranian Studies* 26, no. 1/2 (Winter–Spring 1993): 51–71.
- Paidar, Parvin. Women and the Political Process in Twentieth-Century Iran. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1995.
- Rahimi, Babak. "The Rebound Theater State: The Politics of the Safavid Camel Sacrifice Rituals, 1598–1695 C.E." *Iranian Studies* 37, no. 3 (Sept. 2004): 451–478.
- Ridgeon, Lloyd. "The Zūrkhāna between Tradition and Change." Iran: Journal of the British Institute of Persian Studies 45 (2007): 243–265.
- Schayegh, Cyrus. "Sport, Health, and the Iranian Middle Class in the 1920s and 1930s." *Iranian Studies*, 35, no. 4, Sports and Games (Autumn 2002): 341–369.

- Schayegh, Cyrus. Who is Knowledgeable is Strong: Science, Class, and the Formation of Modern Iranian Society, 1900–1950. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2009.
- Sedghi, Hamideh. Women and Politics in Iran: Veiling, Unveiling, and Reveiling. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007.
- Shahidi, Eʻnāyatullāh, and ʻAli Bulookbāshi. *Pazhuheshi dar Taʻziyyeh va Taʻziyyehkhāni: Az Āghāz ta Pāyān-e Dowreh-ye Qājār dar Tehran* [Taʻzīyih and Taʻzīyihkhani in Tehran: research on Shiʻa indigenous drama of Taʻzīyih from the beginning to the end of the Qajar era]. Tehran: Daftar-e Pazhuhesh-hā-ye Farhangi, 1380/2001.
- Shahrbāni-ye Kol-e Keshvar. *Rāhnamā-ye Shahr-e Iran* [Tehran city guide]. Tehran: Dā'ereh-ye Joghrā-fiyā-ye Setād-e Artesh, 1328/1949.
- Soja, Edward W. Postmodern Geographies: The Reassertion of Space in Critical Social Theory. London: Verso, 1989.
- Soja, Edward W. Thirdspace: Journeys to Los Angeles and Other Real-and-Imagined Places. Cambridge: Blackwell, 1996.
- Tavakoli-Targhi, Mohamad. "Historiography and Crafting Iranian National Identity." In *Iran in the 20th Century: Historiography and Political Culture*, edited by Touraj Atabaki, 5–21. London: I. B. Tauris, 2009.
- Vezārat-e Maʿāref Oqāf va Sanāyeʿ-ye Mostazrafeh. *Sālnāmeh va Ehsāʾiyyeh 1312–1313 va 1313–1314* [Yearbook and statistics 1933–1934 and 1934–1935]. 2 vols. Tehran: ʾEdāreh-ye Kol-e ʾIntebāʿāt, 1315/1936.
- Zokā', Yahyā. *Tārikhcheh-ye Sākhtemān-hā-ye Arg-e Saltanati-ye Tehran va Rāhnamā-ye Kākh-e Gulestān* [The history of the buildings in the Royal Compound of Tehran and the Golestān Palace guide]. Tehran: Anjoman-e Āsār-e Melli, 1349/1970.